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TOWN OF STOW

PLANNING BOARD

Minutes of the October 17, 2006, Planning Board Meeting. 

Present: 
Planning Board Members: 
Ernest E. Dodd, Laura Spear, Kathleen Willis; Malcolm FitzPatrick and Leonard Golder


Planning Coordinator: 
Karen Kelleher

The Meeting was called to order at 7:05 PM with Ernie Dodd, Laura Spear and Kathleen Willis in attendance. 

PUBLIC INPUT – None

PLANNING BOARD MEMBERS’ UPDATES

Community Preservation Committee 

Laura Spear reported that the Affordable Housing Deed Restriction materials were submitted to Town Counsel and then to DHCD.  The revised documents address everything that DHCD asked for in a meeting with Town Counsel Jon Witten and Community Preservation Committee Chairman Bob Wilber.    She also noted that the new LIP guidelines require either rehab or new housing stock.  This guideline was not in place at the time Jon Witten and Bob Wilber met with DHCD and is therefore, not addressed in the updated information provided to DHCD.    

Laura Spear reported that the Community Preservation Committee has unofficial feedback on an alternative for a sprinkler system at the Town Hall that could be expanded to other municipal buildings.  There is some concern that such expansion could be outside the scope for use of Community Preservation Act funds.  

Laura Spear reported that the Lake Boon Commission is coming back to the Community Preservation Committee with additional information for herbicide treatment of the lake.  An informal consensus of the Community Preservation Committees is that it is feasible to use Open Space and Recreation Community Preservation Act Funds for this project.  Town Administrator Bill Wrigley is requesting an indemnification agreement.  

At 7:20 PM, Malcolm FitzPatrick and Leonard Golder Arrived

Arbor Glen Bond

Members reviewed a letter dated September 27, 2006 from Pulte Homes listing potential alternative sureties with local offices (Liberty Mutual Insurance Company; Travelers Insurance Company; and Fidelity and Deposit Company of Maryland, a subsidiary of Zurich).   

Town Counsel Jon Witten advised in his memo dated October 17, 2006 that the proposed performance bond dated September 19, 2006 has as its surety an insurance company (SAFECO) organized under the laws of the State of Washington.  Based on a conversation he had with the applicant, it was his understanding that the applicant would seek a surety bond with a company incorporated in Massachusetts. Given the past experience with out-of-state sureties, it remains his opinion that the Board require the applicant to obtain a performance bond backed and guaranteed by a Massachusetts corporation. 

Ernie Dodd said it is important that the bond meet the following criteria: 

a. The bonding company shall be legally incorporated in Massachusetts

b. The bonding company shall accept and endorse individually the items in the schedule upon which the bond amount was established. 
c. The bonding company shall acknowledge the Board’s exclusive authority of the bond and shall state that it shall not expire until the Board, upon written request, certifies that all road work and improvements have been completed according to the approved plan and that the performance guarantee is released.  

d. The Bond shall state that it applies in full to all successors of the applicant whose performance is guaranteed.
e. The Bond shall state that the total value identified in the schedule for individual tasks that was not completed shall be due immediately to the Town of Stow in case of the default of the applicant or his/her successor in constructing the streets and ways and other improvements in accordance with the approved Plan.  Default of the applicant or successor shall be defined in the performance guarantee as meaning: 

1) failure to complete all roadways and improvements  according to the approved Plan by the scheduled completion date, or 

2) bankruptcy of the applicant for the benefit of the creditors of the applicant, or the foreclosure of any mortgage on all or part of the land of the approved Plan before the scheduled completion date, or

3) notice  to the Board of the withdrawal or termination of any performance guarantee given hereunder, or of a request to substitute performance guarantee hereunder, prior to the scheduled completion date of the work, unless it is given forty-five (45) days prior to the anticipated date of such withdrawal, termination or substitution, or

4) any other condition or circumstance that constitutes default, in the opinion of the Board.
Laura Spear said she thinks that it would be acceptable if the surety company has a local representative but will defer to Town Counsel’s advice.   She asked that the Board advise Pulte Homes that the requirement is based on advice of Town Counsel.  Len Golder said he thinks there would be better representation if the company were Massachusetts based.  

Affordable Housing Covenant 

Members discussed Town Counsel’s review of the Affordable Housing Covenant for the Arbor Glen AAN.  Members agreed with Town Counsel’s recommendation that: 

· The deed riders be revised by the applicant to state with clarity that a foreclosure does not and will not remove, repeal or otherwise negate the affordability restriction imposed on the moderate income dwelling units (e.g. those sold at below 80% and 150% of median income) in that the deed restrictions on the affordability must survive foreclosure. 

· That the master Deed should reflect the fact that foreclosure of the restricted dwelling unit shall, as discussed above, no serve to remove, repeal or otherwise negate the affordability restriction(s). 

The Board further agreed that the deed restriction for Middle Income units shall also be in perpetuity and that fees for Middle Income Units shall be prorated.  

Karen Kelleher reported that the Assessor’s office recently advised that the town recently lost one of the affordable single family dwellings to a foreclosure.    Malcolm FitzPatrick suggested that the Town should take a second mortgage on properties in order to have rights in the event of foreclosure. 

At 7:20 PM, Malcolm FitzPatrick and Leonard Golder Arrived

PUBLIC HEARING CONTINUED – RIVERHILL ESTATES

At 7:30 PM the Public Hearing continuance from the August 22, 2006 session to consider the Riverhill Estates Subdivision was called to order. 

Ernie Dodd announced that Laura Spear will be chairing the meeting tonight and further explained that Laura Spear  is not eligible to vote on the Decision for this matter because she was not present at the first session of the public hearing. 

Tom Dipersio of Thomas Land Surveyors, representing the applicant, presented a revised plan and distributed reduced copies for Board Members to share.  

The plan addresses: 

· An abutter’s concern about the proposed location of septic systems and proper setback to their well.

· The entrance was widened to address concern about capability for emergency vehicles to enter the site. 

· The original plan was more in line with conventional drainage.  They changed the drainage plan to be more in line with Low Impact Development techniques.   All runoff stays on site. They eliminated the berm and created grass swales.  Two low points were designed to conventional drainage systems, which will only be necessary for a 25-year storm event.   

· They changed the cul-de-sac area to a Y configuration, which works better with the existing topography. 

· Wetlands are encompassed in drain easements.

· They added metes and bounds to the drainage easements. 

· They added the existing right-of-way to the Parmenter property. 

Laura Spear reported that the Sue Sullivan, the Board’s Consulting Engineer, received the plan yesterday afternoon and  has not had an opportunity review it. 

Tom French, Barton Road, questioned what areas are encompassed within the subdivision.  Tom Dipersio reviewed the plan explaining that by adding some of the lots it impacts a larger parcel.  Much of the remaining land will remain undeveloped.   He also outlined the area beyond the subdivision that is owned by Collings.  

Christa Collins of Sudbury Valley Trustees questioned the status of lot 5.   Tom Dipersio said there was initially an issue meeting zoning criteria, so they adjusted the lot lines so that the home could be sited in the front of the lot and, therefore, meet zoning requirements.  Bob Collings said they think there are mapping errors with regards to floodplain; there is some question as to where the lines really are; however, they are not getting into that as part of this process.    Christa Collins said that Sudbury Valley Trustees would love to see that the bluff along the river remains undeveloped.   

Ernie Dodd reviewed a spread sheet that he prepared with comments where the plan does not meet requirements of the Subdivision Rules and/or the Zoning Bylaw.  A copy was provided to the applicant’s engineer. He also noted: 

· A home will not be permitted at the back of lot 5 because it is zoned Recreation-Conservation.   

· He is grateful that the applicant is considering Low Impact Development techniques.  

· The erosion control plan needs to be reviewed in detail.  The notes are not adequate. 

· The Inclusion of Affordable Housing bylaw applies to a plan creating 6 or more dwellings.  Since there is a potential for future development, the plan should include a statement that  the Inclusion of Affordable Housing Bylaw will apply to future development. Bob Collings asked what the value of an affordable unit is.  Members noted that it is now about $180,000.00 but is based on median income levels in the area and, therefore, could change. 

· No Building Permit can be issued until the road is complete or a bond is posted. 

· Need clarification on location of existing stonewalls, etc. 

· The Board may be more inclined to accept reinforced concrete bounds vs. granite  bounds. 

· The Board will hold a site walk to observe the staking of the road and surrounding terrain before making a determination on the request for waiver on street trees. 

· The Board typically asks that the construction entrance be set back 2’ from the edge of the road. 

· The Board typically waives the requirement for street lights. 

· A portion of Lot 5 is located in the Recreation-Conservation District and the Floodplain Overlay District.  He will recommend a restriction to ensure a house will not be built there. 

· The Conservation Commission must approve the proposed fire pond. 

· A statement of approval of the proposed fire pond is required from the Fire Department. 

· The requirement for sprinkler systems is typically waived if a fire cistern or fire pond is provided. 

· Location of the stump dump should be shown on the record plan. 

· The Board needs to discuss the requirement for a 10% open space set aside. 

· A request for waiver to the 300’ setback from existing streets has not been submitted. 

· A cul-de-sac design limits the number of homes to 10.  There are a number of parcels that have potential for further development. 

· Need a better understanding of potential access to the Kressman and Maynard Sand and Gravel property.  

· Barton Road could handle traffic generation from a 5-lot subdivision – not sure if it could handle further development.  Mr. Collings said they would be required to come back to the Board for approval for further development. 

· Need to consult with the Highway Department on requirements for the road base. 

· Need to wait until the Board has a site walk before commenting on the need for a landscape plan. 

· The plan is not clear as to what parcels are part of the Subdivision.   Malcolm FitzPatrick asked for a survey plan.  Ernie would like a copy of the maps that go along with the deeds.   Tom Dipersio will provide a copy of the record plans. 

· The property is in Chapter 61B. When will it be offered to the Town?  Bob Collings said it will be offered after they receive subdivision approval.  

· Sheet 1 of 12 shows a garage encroachment.  Is there an agreement for it be taken down.  Bob Collings said the abutter agreed to remove the garage when the subdivision is approved.   Bob Collings said there is an exemption for property that is conveyed to family members.  

· Need to consult with the Historical Commission and Public Safety Departments on the proposed street sign.   The sign should be white with black letters.

· Not sure if the Board will require a stop sign. 

· There should be no parking on the cul-de-sac. 

Malcolm FitzPatrick commented on the Plan. 

· He is thankful  that the applicant is considering Low Impact Development techniques. However, he would like to see more.  He asked if the reason for subsurface drainage is because of the driveway.  Tom Dipersio said it is not because the driveway, it is because of the low points in the road.  The Planning Board consultant, Sue Sullivan, was concerned about a rain event in frozen conditions.  It is also necessary to accommodate an extreme event.   Malcolm said the proposed subsurface drainage bothers him because this is the best site for Low Impact Development and he doesn’t see the need for any subsurface stormwater except to cross the roads.  Other places salt the low areas during a rain event in frozen conditions.   Bob Collings said they will go along with what the Board decides it wants.  Malcolm FitzPatrick will contact Sue Sullivan to discuss how to get Low Impact Design.

· He would like broader swales that meander within the ROW to gain greater capacity and a situation where the homeowner would be less apt to fill.   It would be easy to maintain and would blend into the terrain.   Tom Dipersio pointed out that the detail is exaggerated, noting it is only a 1’ deep. 

· He questioned where granite curbing is proposed.  Tom Dipersio said it is only proposed at Barton Road and behind the catch basins. 

· He asked where the overflow from the pond will go.  Tom Dipersio said it will not overflow because it has a 10’ depth to fill.  The pond will be located on the remaining land of Collings and 

· He questioned how parcel 16 can remain separate from the remaining Chapter 61B property.  Bob Collings said it can remain in Chapter 61B because it is a 5-acre parcel. 

· The Plan should show a flight pattern for the airport.  Bob Collings said it is not an airport.  It is a private landing strip 

Kathleen Willis commented one the Plan: 

· She questioned the width of the road.  Tom Dipersio said the right of way is 50’ wide and the pavement is 18’ wide.  

· She noted that the original plans showed the driveway to drain onto the street and questioned if that has changed  Tom Dipersio said they will drain into the swales.  Ernie Dodd said he doesn’t want them to drain onto the street.  Tom Dipersio said the runoff will be captured in the swale and grassed so the swale is part of the driveway configuration.  Malcolm FitzPatrick suggested subsurface pipe below the driveway.  Tom Dipersio said he would be concerned that the homeowners would not maintain the pipe. 

· She appreciates the fact they are using Low Impact Development techniques.  

· She asked if utilizes are proposed to be underground.  Tom Dipersio responded yes and referred to sheet 12 of 12 of the plan. 

· She advised that the Board will ask for lighting to be consistent with the Light Pollution Study committee guidelines.  

· She asked if they have filed a NPDES. Tom Dipersio said they will file a NPDES permit when the subdivision is approved.  

Len Golder commented on the plan: 

· He wants to believe what Malcom FitzPatrick’s analysis of the storm drainage but would like to get input from Sue Sullivan and Ernie Dodd before forming an opinion.  

· He would like to see an official report from the Police and Fire Department.  

· He doesn’t think the volume of traffic will be an issue for the proposed 5-lots but would like a better understanding of future development potential.   He understands that it is not part of this plan, but it would behoove the applicant to let the Board know how it might go because how the road is configured could be an important factor.  Some sense would be helpful to the Board.    Bob Collings said that he got into this, not for the development, but to prevent a 40B development.  He has no future plans for further development.  He wants to provide lots for his son and grandchildren.  

· If the development is bonded, he wants it to be by a Massachusetts Incorporated Company.  

Laura Spear asked Karen Kelleher for input on her discussion with Town Counsel concerning the question of a public way off of a private way.  Karen Kelleher reported that Town Counsel advised that it is permissible to approve a public way off of a private way, provided that the Board is able to find that the private way provides safe and adequate access.  

Laura Spear commented on the plan: 

· Further development will be subject to the Inclusion of Affordable Housing Bylaw. 

· They will need an updated request for waivers.  Tom Dipersio submitted an updated  list to Karen Kelleher

Malcolm Fitzpatrick questioned the location of Sunset Road and the Fisher Property.  Tom Dipersio pointed the locations out on the pan. 

Malcolm said he would like a minimum of 1-3 slope or less when possible and suggested that it doesn’t need to right next to the road.  The swales could meander within the ROW.  Tom Dipersio asked if the Board prefers more overland flow.  Laura responded yes. 

Public Input – Linda Cornell said it looks like a great plan.  

Kathleen moved to continue the hearing to November 14, 2006 at 8:15 PM.  The motion was seconded by Ernie  Dodd and carried by a unanimous vote of four members present (Ernie Dodd, Malcolm FitzPatrick, Kathleen Willis and Leonard Golder).

OPEN SPACE AND RECREATION PLAN 

Members reviewed the Draft Open Space and Recreation Plan and noted the following: 

The Stow Open Lands Map and table titled “Land Protected by Conservation Restrictions and Agricultural Preservation Restrictions should show the Golf Course Conservation Restriction areas, the State Forest and the trail connection from Lanes End and Great Road. 

Five Year Action Plan – 

Page 96 – 8th Action item:   Members noted this the Action item should speak to all types of municipal uses rather than only conservation, and agreed to amend  the last sentence of this action item to read as follows: 

Lands that are important for conservation should be transferred to the control of Conservation Commission.   Lands that are deemed important to the Town should be transferred to the appropriate Town Board for control. 

Page 96, 9th Acton item:  Members are concerned about the need to offset other needs such as affordable housing and agreed to recommend an amendment to this action item  to read as follows: 

Ensure that any proposals to modify zoning to promote economic development, affordable housing or compact development either will result in a reduction of overall density or are density neutral with regard to Stow’s overall buildout minimize density.

Page 97, 9th Action Item – Members are concerned that a planned conservation development plan is not the best option in all cases and agreed to recommend an amendment to this action item to read as follows: 

Consider an overlay zone Shape proposed developments  in the southwest quadrant of Stow that requires planned conservation development with supports a land conservation “master Plan’ for the open space designed to foster such linkages. 

Page 97, 11th Action Item – Members noted that Stow currently has a Phased Growth bylaw and is concerned that case law does not support any further restriction.  Therefore, the Planning Board recommends this action item be deleted. 

Page 98, 1st Action Item – Members discussed the fact that this action item is consistent with the Board’s current policy.  However it is not legal to mandate a Special Permit.  Therefore, the Board agreed to recommend an amendment to this action item to read as follows: 

Consider adoption of a bylaw that would provide for Continue the Planning  Board’s policy to encourage submittal of an open space development plan (“cluster” or planned conservation development (PCD) plan) for all developments of greater than 5 units (including AN), with the Planning Board given the discretion to determine whether a PCD or conventional plan should be developed, given provided that the site conditions are appropriate.. 

Page 98, 2nd  Action Item – Members noted that it is current policy to require that conveyances and payment of due diligence costs are borne by the developer.  Members also agreed that this action item is more appropriate for an amendment to Rules and Regulations rather than the Zoning Bylaw and agreed to recommend amendment to this action item to read as follows: 

Amend zoning bylaws rules and regulations to make clear that the order of preference for the set aside of open space and revise regulations to address time of of these conveyances, and that  payment of due diligence costs (survey, title etc.) shall be the responsibility of by the applicant.  

Page 98, 5th Action Item – Members agreed that the Planning Board should be removed from the list of responsible parties. 

Page 98, 6th Action Item – Although the Members are concerned about monitoring and enforcement, it was agreed to recommend an amendment to this action item to read as follows: 

Identify scenic roads Support and adopt a Scenic Roads Preservation General Bylaw that limits alteration of trees and stonewall along the town’s scenic roadways. 

Members also agreed to recommend that the Planning Board be removed form the list of responsible parties and that the Board of Selectmen be designated at the lead. 

Page 98, 8th  Action Item – Members agreed to recommend an amendment to this action item to read as follows: 

Consider bylaw that requires  Encourage PCD development when parcels identified as a priority are proposed for development. 

Page 98, Insert new Action Item between the 9th  and 10th action items.  Members agreed to add a new action item to read as follows: 

Identify important water surface resources. – Responsibility: Conservation Commission

Page 98, 11th Action Item – Members agreed to recommend that this action item listed as two separate action items as follows: 

Map important wildlife corridors and connections between protected areas. – Responsibility: Conservation Commission 

Adopt a Wildlife habitat Corridor Overlay Zoning District. – Responsibility: Planning Board 

Page 98, 13th Action Item – Members are not sure what this means?  Staffing? Consultant?  

Page 98, 14th Action item – Members agreed that this action item (Transfer of Development Rights) should be a low priority at this time.  Such a bylaw is not feasible unless and until the Town identifies an appropriate receiving area with infrastructure in place. 

GENERAL BYLAW – Postponed to next working meeting. 

ADJOURNMENT 

The meeting adjourned at 9:45 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Karen Kelleher

Planning Coordinator

___________________________________________________________________________

Planning Board Minutes, October 17, 2006



Approved: October 24, 2006
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